

MAY 2024 Behind the Bill: THE HIDDEN INJUSTICE OF HOSPITAL FACILITY FEES

About United States of Care

United States of Care (USofCare) is a non-partisan non-profit working to ensure everyone has access to quality, affordable health care regardless of health status, social need, or income. By putting the needs of people at the forefront of our research and policy solutions, we can create a health care system that works for people.

Acknowledgments

USofCare would like to extend special thanks to Amy Killelea of Killelea Consulting, with research assistance from Ann Lefert, for their work guiding the development and writing of this report. For over a decade, Amy has worked with federal, state, and local governments and community-based organizations to identify and implement systemic solutions to public health and health care affordability and access challenges.

USofCare also thanks Steve Butterfield and Kyle Brown for sharing their expertise and insights in their review of an earlier draft.

5

INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND

What are facility fees and why do hospitals charge them?	4
Provider consolidation is exposing more and more consumers to facility fees	5
Facility fees are an egregious example of inequitable pricing practices	7

FACILITY FEES HAVE A DISPROPORTIONATE IMPACT ON MARGINALIZED COMMUNITIES..... $\boldsymbol{8}$

Communities of color and individuals with lower incomes	8
Disparities based on presence of chronic or complex condition	10
Rural disparities	10

SUMMARY OF STATE AND FEDERAL POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS.

	4
--	---

Executive Summary

As hospital acquisitions of private provider practices accelerate, hospitals are at the center of a massive market failure that is leading to reduced competition, increased prices, and ultimately unfair and inequitable consumer costsharing. In many ways, hospital facility fees – the charges hospitals levy in addition to professional services charges to cover the 24/7 operational costs of the hospital – and the growing affordability burden they are placing on patients are the symptoms of rampant provider consolidation. And facility fees are a considerable part of consumer cost sharing when it comes to hospital-related services.

More services are delivered in settings that are now hospital outpatient departments (HOPDs), even when those facilities are not actually part of a hospital campus. This means that following a hospital's acquisition of an outpatient facility, facility fees are increasingly attached to services that have very little to do with the everyday operation of hospitals and emergency departments. This places an unexpected and unfair financial burden on certain populations, particularly communities of color, rural communities, and communities who already experience disproportionate medical debt.



To address facility fees in ways that improve health equity, state and federal policymakers should consider the following:

- Policymakers should **impose site**, **service**, **and billing specific limits on the use of hospital facility fees**, **using an equity lens to identify specific limits** on the types of services and sites to which facility fees may be applied and the circumstances under which hospitals can bill these services.
- 2 Regulators should **require hospitals to report data** on facility fees, including submitting a list of systemaffiliated entities that charge facility fees, a listing of medical procedures subject to facility fees, the total revenue generated by facility fees, and the amount of cost-sharing people experience related to facility fees.
- 3 Facility fees should be **transparently disclosed** in patient notices.
- Policymakers should ensure that facility fee protections and data requirements are **adequately enforced**.
 - Policymakers should invest in research that evaluates the health equity implications of hospital facility fees.

Hospital acquisitions of private provider practices are accelerating, and hospitals are at the center of a massive market failure that is leading to reduced competition, increased prices, and ultimately unfair and inequitable consumer cost-sharing. In many ways, hospital facility fees – the charges hospitals levy in addition to professional services charges to cover the 24/7 operational costs of the hospital – and the growing affordability burden they are placing on patients are the symptoms of rampant provider consolidation. And facility fees are a considerable part of consumer cost-sharing when it comes to hospital-related services.

As hospitals acquire outpatient clinics, more services are delivered in settings that are now hospital outpatient departments (HOPDs), even when those facilities are not actually part of a hospital campus. This means that following hospital acquisition, facility fees are increasingly attached to services that have very little to do with the everyday operation of hospitals and emergency departments. This places an unexpected and unfair financial burden on certain populations, particularly communities of color, rural communities, and other individuals who already face disproportionate medical debt.¹

This report will highlight how increasing provider consolidation fuels financial exposure to hospital facility fees as more previously independent practices become hospital-affiliated sites of care. The report will zero in on the health equity implications these fees have based on race and ethnicity, income, the presence of a chronic or complex condition, and geography. Because of a dearth of data that stratifies facility fee exposure by site of service and by patient demographics, the report makes evidence-based assumptions about equity impacts using proxy data, such as hospital-related medical debt disparities. Finally, the report will set forth policy considerations to protect patients from inappropriate hospital facility fees.

What are facility fees and why do hospitals charge them?

"Facility fees" are essentially an overhead charge that hospitals levy on patients in addition to charges for specific services provided by medical professionals known as "professional fees." Hospitals contend that facility fees support staffing costs and equipment needed to provide emergency care and other services that are not directly tied to the care the patient received.² Unlike other provider settings, where the costs of professional services and any practice overhead are negotiated together with payers, a hospital facility fee is charged separately from the professional fee and is not attached to the underlying service provided. This means that a bill for emergency room services and a bill for a routine evaluation and management service provided in an on- or off-campus hospital department could incur the same facility fee charge. The addition of facility fees is one reason that many of the same services that can be safely delivered in a physician's office are more expensive when provided in a hospital setting.³

These fees often come as a surprise cost for consumers, in large part because they are increasingly attached to services not received in a hospital setting. As hospital acquisition of provider practices has surged in recent years, facility fees are increasingly showing up on bills for services provided in hospital outpatient settings.⁴ These fees present a growing As hospital acquisition of provider practices has surged in recent years, facility fees are increasingly showing up on bills for services provided in hospital outpatient settings.⁴ affordability burden for uninsured individuals because of their high cost. They are even challenging for consumers with insurance, as insurers are increasingly passing these fees, in addition to higher hospital professional service bills, along to consumers.⁵ Hospitals argue that even in hospital outpatient settings, these facility fees are critical to supporting hospital infrastructure. However, as facility fees are attached to services not directly connected to hospital care, they begin to look more and more like a surprise bill which disproportionately harms communities already struggling with medical debt and health care affordability.

Office Visit Appointment Hospital Services Provider: Patient: Primary Payer: Anthem BC/BS Account #	Billed Insurance Covered You Paid Your Balance	\$826.65 -\$494.33 \$0.00 \$332.32
Benefits Summary from Your Insurance		
Anthem BC/BS		
Billed to Insurance	\$826.65	
Insurance Covered	-\$494.33	
Remaining Responsibility	\$332.32	
Deductible	\$332.32	
Detailed Account Information Facil	ity Fee	
Laboratory-General	\$451.82	
HC Strep a by Pcr - 87651 (CPT*)	\$132.02	
HC Influenza a/B, Rsv, and Sars-Cov2 by Pcr (Fluvid) - 87637 (CPT*)	\$319.80	
Hide charges 🔨	V	
Clinic-General Classification	\$154.52	
HC Office/Outpatient Established Sf Mdm 10-19 Min - 99212 (CPT*)	\$154.52	
Hide charges 🔨		
Pharmacy-Extension of 025x-Single Source Drug	\$220.31	
Hepatitis a Vaccine (Adult) (0005-4841-01) - 90632 (HCPCS)	\$220.31	
Hide charges 🔨		
Deverage and Adjuster and		
Payments and Adjustments Anthem BC/BS	-\$494.33	
Anthem buyos	-0494.33	

The COVID-19 pandemic accelerated hospital acquisitions, with hospitals and other corporate entities acquiring 36,200 additional physician practices from 2019 to 2021

PAI-Avalere Report on National Physician Employment Trends 2019-21

Provider consolidation is exposing more and more consumers to facility fees

The rise of hospital mergers since 1998 has led to 2,000 fewer hospitals operating in the United States.⁶ In addition, the amount of hospitals that own office-based physician practices is increasing.⁷ Even for primary care, practices are far less likely to be independent; in 2021, 54.1% of primary care physicians were employed by a hospital.⁸ **More consolidated provider markets means that it is harder for consumers to find independent medical practices not tethered to a larger hospital system. This has real consequences for people's ability to access and afford needed care: prices are going up and unexpected facility fees are being charged for otherwise routine services.**



When hospital systems consolidate and acquire independent provider practices, their market power becomes larger and more concentrated. Because of this, hospitals are in a better bargaining position when it comes to setting rates with payers. This monopolistic bargaining power directly impacts the costs people pay for care because it means hospitals can unilaterally increase their rates, and payers have little choice but to accept them, or they risk having no hospitals in their provider network. Because of state and federal provider network adequacy requirements, some plans may only have the choice to take the inflated risk or be unable to operate at all. Multiple studies have found that hospital prices go up after hospitals merge and competition decreases.⁹ A study of California's individual market found that increased vertical integration – in which hospital systems acquire physician groups – resulted in a 12% increase in marketplace premiums from 2013 to 2016.¹⁰ Similarly, when hospital systems acquire physician practice groups, the cost of care provided in those hospital outpatient settings also goes up.¹¹

Despite hospital claims to the contrary, hospital mergers and acquisitions of provider practices do not lead to more accessible or higher quality care for patients.¹² Price increases post-merger and acquisition are greater in commercial insurance, where there is less regulatory authority to rein in prices than there is in Medicare and Medicaid. Some of these price increases are a direct result of outsized market power of large hospital systems as competition decreases, allowing these systems to extract larger price concessions, especially from commercial payers.¹³

The ability of hospital systems to charge facility fees for a greater number of services and settings after the system acquires a provider practice is yet another symptom of monopolistic pricing practices.¹⁴ Acquisition of outpatient practices, such as primary care offices, is driving exposure to facility fees that can often come as a shock to consumers. As costs go up for employers and insurance plans, consumers may experience greater cost-sharing in the form of higher deductibles and coinsurance.¹⁵ The economic hardship is further pronounced for uninsured people who must bear the brunt of facility fees, usually in addition to the full cost of care. Hospitals may have financial assistance programs that help reduce costs for uninsured individuals, but these vary by hospital and can be difficult for consumers to navigate.

A backdrop to the acceleration of hospital mergers and acquisitions is the growing role of private equity firms in these business deals. Private equity acquisitions of U.S. physician practices have grown astronomically, rising sixfold from 2012 to 2021.¹⁶ Private equity investments can offer short-term financial benefits to hospital and provider systems, but these ventures are often structured to prioritize short-term revenue generation and may not adequately support people's access to sustainable, equitable, and accessible hospital and provider systems in the long-term.¹⁷ Despite claims that private equity investments will bring financial sustainability and efficiency to health systems, many private equity firms are entering into risky financial deals with acquired hospitals in the pursuit of quick profits, which in turn has caused hospitals to cut services and even declare bankruptcy.¹⁸ These closures and bankruptcies following private equity acquisition are disproportionately impacting communities already experiencing inequitable access to services, including rural areas and low-income areas.¹⁹ In response to a spate of hospital financial crises related to private equity acquisitions, the Federal Trade Commission, the U.S. Department of Justice's Antitrust Division, and the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services launched a cross-government inquiry in 2024 looking into private equity's role in and its increasing control over health care.²⁰

Facility fees are an egregious example of inequitable pricing practices

It is difficult to disentangle many of these larger health care trends as hospital mergers and acquisitions of provider practices increase. Facility fees are only one symptom of all the out-of-control increases in hospital prices and monopolistic bargaining tools hospitals have with payers. Private equity is also driving hospital pricing increases while destabilizing the financial sustainability of entire hospital systems. Stuck in the middle of all of these pricing and market dynamics are consumers, who are hit with higher premiums, deductibles, and coinsurance.

There is a clear need to address the root causes of high prices, but facility fees are worth additional, separate examination for three reasons:

- 1 Because hospital facility fees are charged separately from the professional service, they may not be subject to the same plan design requirements, such as caps on annual out-of-pocket costs, meant to protect consumers from high cost-sharing. In some instances, facility fees may not be covered by insurance at all.
- 2 The way in which facility fees are being levied on consumers, often for routine services or in settings outside of a hospital, is frequently divorced from the reasons they are claimed to be charged for, which is said to support the unique role that hospitals play in providing infrastructure for unpredictable and high-cost care.
- 3 Facility fees are disproportionately harming marginalized communities.

Policy interventions that target facility fees will not solve the entirety of hospital pricing and affordability challenges, but may mitigate harm for consumers, particularly those more likely to struggle with unaffordable care. This includes populations facing persistent structural barriers to prevention and care access, such as communities of color (particularly Black and Hispanic or Latino communities), low-income communities, rural communities, and individuals with high health care utilization as a result of a chronic or complex condition.

Facility Fees Have a Disproportionate Impact on Marginalized Communities

The same systemic inequities and structural barriers to health that drive health disparities by race and ethnicity, income, insurance status and source of coverage, geography, and health status also drive consumers' outsized exposure to facility fees.

Communities of color and individuals with lower incomes

It is impossible to separate the growing medical debt crisis from rising hospital prices, including facility fees. A 2022 consumer survey found that 41% of adults in the United States have some medical debt (defined as any money they currently owe or debt they have due to medical or dental bills for their own medical or dental care or someone else's care).²¹

Unaffordable hospital prices are a chief driver of this growing medical debt crisis. One analysis based on nationally representative survey data found that of the adults who had some past due medical debt, nearly three in four owed at least some of that debt to hospitals, including 27.9% owing hospitals only and 45.1% owing both hospitals and other providers. Hospital-related medical debt is not only more prevalent, it's also more expensive. Adults with past-due hospital bills generally have much higher total amounts of debt (over a quarter of those with hospital-related medical debt had debts over \$5,000) than those with past-due bills only owed to non-hospital providers.²²

Evidence demonstrates that medical debt has a particular disproportionate impact among communities historically marginalized by the U.S. health care system:

- 56% of Black and Hispanic or Latino respondents had medical debt in 2022, compared to 37% of white adults.²²
- Adults with lower levels of education and income are more likely than those with higher levels of education and higher incomes to say they had health care debt due to medical or dental bills in 2022.²¹
- In 2022, half of consumers without a college degree reported that they have health care debt compared to about three in ten college graduates.²² More than half (57%) of adults with household incomes under \$40,000 report that they currently have debt due to medical or dental bills.²³





There is also evidence to suggest that structural barriers to care impact both service utilization and site of care and that these disparities disproportionately expose certain communities to hospital facility fees, particularly Black and Hispanic or Latino individuals. Survey data indicate that Black and Hispanic or Latino individuals are less likely to have a regular primary care doctor than white individuals.²⁴ Multiple studies have also found that Black people are more likely to use hospital outpatient departments or emergency departments as a usual source of care (as opposed to primary care practices) than their white counterparts.²⁵ This utilization difference disproportionately exposes Black people to facility fees attached to hospital or hospital affiliated sites of care, even for routine services.

In addition to differences in usual sources of care, there is substantial evidence that hospital use due to lack of access to routine care disproportionately affects certain racial and ethnic groups.²⁶ Connecticut used hospital inpatient discharge data to quantify the disparities in hospital charges among Black and Hispanic or Latino Connecticut residents compared with non-Hispanic white residents.²⁷ **The state found that the mean hospital charges for white Connecticut residents were \$1,409 lower than for Black residents and \$1,017 lower than for Latino or Hispanic residents. They found that the total excess hospital charges due to racial and ethnic disparities in a single year was \$88 million.** While inpatient hospitalizations may not be appropriate for elimination of facility fees, it is important to fully understand disproportionate hospital cost exposure for certain communities as facility fee reforms are developed.

The connection between racism, health status, and hospital-related medical debt culminates in a cruel cycle. For Black people, institutional racism and systemic barriers to health and wellness contribute to a higher prevalence of avoidable chronic conditions. Chronic conditions that are not appropriately treated can lead to otherwise avoidable hospital use and unchecked hospital prices and facility fees exacerbate disproportionate medical debt burden. In turn, medical debt contributes to worse health outcomes.²⁸

Disparities based on presence of chronic and complex condition

People with chronic and complex conditions who have greater health care needs tend to be most exposed to affordability gaps and underinsurance, and are already hit harder by rising health care prices, including facility fees. For example, someone with a complex or chronic condition, such as a cancer diagnosis, will have far more exposure to facility fees by virtue of increased touch points with the health care system as they navigate lab work, specialist visits, and hospital stays.²⁹ However, when a hospital facility fee is attached to services that do not necessarily need to be provided in a hospital setting, it becomes a junk fee that disproportionately harms people with chronic and complex conditions.

An actuarial analysis commissioned by the Leukemia & Lymphoma Society (LLS) found striking price variation by site of care in both Medicare and commercial payers for eight disease groups: breast cancer, colitis, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), Crohn's disease, multiple myeloma, multiple sclerosis, non-Hodgkin lymphoma, and rheumatoid arthritis.³⁰ The same services received in hospital outpatient settings were far more expensive than when received in a physician office setting, resulting in much higher consumer costs depending on where someone received care. While these price differences are separate from facility fees, they are a symptom of the same problem: hospitals are hiking up prices in outpatient settings to offset hospital operational costs, leading to higher consumer costs. The report included analysis of pricing data across three sites of service: on-campus hospital outpatient, offcampus hospital outpatient, and office settings, using 66 procedures that had previously been identified by MedPAC³¹ that can be provided safely in any of these three sites. One example of the price differences found by LLS is included in the table below and shows the added financial burden that cancer patients face in on- or off-campus outpatient hospital settings as opposed to office visits.

Another analysis of large- and small-group commercial claims data from 2019 found similar results, finding that chemotherapy was nearly three times more expensive when provided in a hospital outpatient setting as opposed to an independent physician office.³² These price discrepancies have a significant impact on patients accessing cancer care, considering that in 2021, a majority of chemotherapy visits for Medicare patients were billed by hospital outpatient departments.³³ There is also no evidence to suggest that the quality of this care varies based on setting, making the price discrepancies even more disturbing.

Rural disparities

People in rural areas are more likely to lack health insurance coverage, have fewer provider choices, and are more likely to be older and have more health care needs than people who live in urban areas – all factors that may also expose them more to facility fees.³⁴ Still, the impact of facility fees on patients living in rural areas is harder to discern. The average impact of differential prices by site of care was more significant for rural Medicare patients than for urban patients; however, for patients with commercial insurance, the analysis showed the opposite was true, finding that the average impact of differential prices by site of care was more significant in urban than in rural areas.³⁵ This difference can be attributed to contracting differences between hospitals and payers within the commercial and Medicare markets.

Hospitals are adamant that payment reforms that remove the ability to charge facility fees on the range of services referenced in the MedPAC report for either Medicare or commercial insurance would be devastating for rural hospitals.³⁶ However, hospitals have shown very little data and evidence supporting the notion that facility fees are being reinvested into rural hospital infrastructure, or any specific community that experiences inequitable access to services. While it is important to ensure that hospitals that serve rural communities are able to remain financially viable, unfair facility fees attached to outpatient services are not the way to achieve this goal.

Average Unit Cost for Commercial Breast Cancer Beneficiary

CPT Code	CPT Definition	On–Campus Outpatient Hospital	Off–Campus Outpatient Hospital	Office	
77412	Radiation treatment delivery, complex	\$4,274	\$3,088	\$542	
96413	Infusion of chemotherapy into a vein up to 1 hour	\$1,818	\$1,802	\$758	

Source: Leukemia & Lymphoma Society, "Site Neutral Payment Reform Has the Potential to Significantly Reduce Out-of-Pocket Patient Spend," November 2023

Summary of State and Federal Policy Recommendations

There are a number of policy reforms that could eliminate or mitigate the harm unregulated facility fees are causing consumers. Truly solving hospital affordability challenges must include broader policy reforms to address the underlying drivers of rising costs, including provider consolidation, private equity ownership of health care providers, and monopolistic hospital pricing practices. This broader lens is particularly important in the context of facility fee reform, because without attention to other hospital pricing and cost dynamics, reducing facility fees could result in hospitals shifting those same costs to their procedure prices. However, there are still more incremental reforms that policymakers can take to remove the burden of hospital facility fees for consumers who are disproportionately harmed by them.

The policies below include priorities that are applicable at both the federal and state levels:

Policymakers should impose site, service, and billing specific limits on the use of hospital facility fees, using an equity lens to identify specific limits.

An important way to protect patients from surprise and unfair facility fees is to limit the circumstances under which hospitals can charge them. While Congress has the ultimate authority to make changes to Medicare payment structures, state legislatures also have significant abilities to prohibit or limit hospitals from charging facility fees.³⁷

There are three policy paths for limiting facility fees:

Service-specific limits

Identifying the services that are attenuated from emergency, inpatient, highly specialized, or unexpected care and prohibiting facility fees for these services is the most expansive way to protect patients from inappropriate facility fees. This approach is agnostic to the site of service and instead focuses on the types of services that do not require additional facility-based resources. For instance, evaluation and management services, which are typically used for routine care, should not have facility fees attached to them because they do not involve intensive hospital resources.³⁸ Attaching facility fees to routine and preventive services can serve as a disincentive to access.

Identifying the services that should not be subject to facility fees is complex. Any analysis should include the impact on specific populations, assessing the services that do not require intensive hospital resources disproportionately used by particular communities. For example, several state departments of insurance have identified diabetes and COPD as conditions that have disproportionate impacts on Black communities and have prioritized these conditions for equityenhancing plan design features in the individual and small group markets.³⁹ This initiative could be expanded to include the services associated with these conditions and limits on use of facility fees for these particular services regardless of the site of care.

Site-specific limits

Policymakers should also consider limiting the sites of care in which facility fees can be charged.⁴⁰ This approach recognizes the role that provider consolidation plays in expanding the footprint of hospital services and the hospital-affiliated outpatient settings in which facility fees are being levied. For instance, outpatient hospital departments that are often not located on a hospital campus – or even close to a hospital campus – and do not benefit from or use the resources of a large hospital building could be identified as sites where hospitals are prohibited from charging facility fees. An equity lens should be used to identify these sites of care, assessing data about usual sources of care based on race and ethnicity, income, payer source, or disease state.

Starting July 1, 2024 Connecticut law prohibits hospitals from charging facility fees for evaluation and management services and assessment and management services provided in hospital on and off-campus settings outside of the emergency department.

Connecticut Substitute House Bill No. 6669

Billing-specific limits

Policymakers should also consider establishing restrictions on how hospitals bill, such as prohibiting the use of "institutional provider forms" at specific locations. An institutional provider form is a specific billing form used by hospitals for reimbursement, but they are increasingly being used for billing for procedures performed in sites outside of a hospital setting. These types of billing requirements allow policymakers to limit the reach of facility fees.

2 Regulators should require hospitals to report data on facility fees

Details on how facility fees operate, including the types and scope of outpatient clinics and providers that hospitals are attaching these fees to, are difficult to track. This lack of comprehensive data makes it very challenging to fully understand how facility fees disproportionately impact specific communities, especially those historically marginalized by the U.S. health care system.

There are a number of technical issues that must be addressed in conjunction with data reporting mandates. For instance, over the course of its work to study hospital facility fees in Colorado, the Hospital Facility Fee Steering Committee identified a major data gap in the state's All Payer Claims Database. The Committee noted that because there is no flag or indicator for facility fees, these fees are very difficult to identify and trace back to a particular hospital.⁴¹ Similarly, requiring providers to register with national or state databases is one way that regulators could better monitor the settings and services in which facility fees are being charged. In conjunction with any reporting requirements, regulators should collaborate with hospitals to develop workable solutions to update facility fee data reporting systems and procedures.

Policymakers should pass legislation mandating that state and federal health care agencies work with stakeholders to evaluate the impact of facility fees on patients, the health care system, and health care prices more generally. Data compiled from these reports should:

- Be publicly available in an easy-to-understand format and guide future legislative or regulatory initiatives to address facility fees.
- Be standardized and aggregated to protect patient privacy and safety while also complying with existing federal hospital data collection requirements.⁴²
- Include a wide collection of hospital-submitted data points, which may include, but are not limited to, a list of system-affiliated entities that charge facility fees, a listing of medical procedures subject to facility fees, the total revenue generated by facility fees, and the amount of cost-sharing people experience related to facility fees.

MedPAC Site Neutrality Recommendations

In its June 2023⁴⁴ report, the Medicare Payment and Access Commission (MedPAC) recommended the federal government adopt a site neutral payment policy for Medicare.

- MedPAC identified 66 procedures that are safely and commonly provided in office-based practices and ambulatory surgical centers (ASCs) and found significant discrepancies in prices for these services, with hospital outpatient departments (HOPDs) levying facility fees that hike up the price considerably.
- MedPAC recommended that Congress align payments to HOPDs and ASCs with the physician fee schedule for 57 procedures and recommended aligning HOPD payment rates with rates paid in ASC settings for the remaining nine procedures.

Starting November 1, 2024 Indiana law prohibits hospitals from billing for services provided in hospital outpatient settings owned by the hospital as if they were provided in the hospital's main campus

Indiana House Bill 1004

3 Facility fees should be transparently disclosed in patient notices

Many patients are caught off guard when they receive a facility fee, especially for a service incurred in a setting outside of a hospital. While transparency requirements will not help to mitigate the affordability challenges these fees present, they can at least help ensure patients are aware of charges before they are billed.

Policymakers should consider:

- Requiring providers that charge facility fees to disclose the estimated costs of the fee at the time the appointment is made, in the language that is preferred by the patient.
- Increasing transparency through mandatory, clearly accessible notices inside the facility (for example, in waiting rooms or at check-in desks) that is owned by a health system and may charge a facility fee.



Policymakers should ensure that facility fee protections and data requirements are adequately enforced

Policies that limit facility fees, impose data reporting requirements on hospitals, or require notice and disclosure requirements are only as strong as their enforcement mechanisms. Any policy to restrict facility fees must include:

- Prohibiting insurers from paying facility fees or imposing monetary penalties on hospitals that fail to adhere to prohibitions.
- Labeling any effort by a hospital to circumvent facility fee protections found in law as an unfair or deceptive trade practice subject to civil penalties.
- Establishing a course of action through the state attorney general's office for people to contest charges they may have been unfairly billed.

5 Policymakers should invest in research that evaluates the health equity implications of hospital facility fees

Despite the heightened scrutiny on hospital facility fees and the harm these fees are causing patients, there is very little analysis of how these fees are contributing to health disparities across marginalized and disenfranchised communities. As state and federal government agencies convene task forces and advisory committees to assess this issue, there must be more attention paid to the types of data sources and analyses needed to show how facility fees are disproportionately impacting communities historically marginalized by the U.S. health care system, including but not limited to its impacts on race and ethnicity, income, presence of a complex or chronic condition, and geography. Given the gaps in facility fee datasets mentioned above, it may be necessary to stratify data across multiple datasets, including hospital claims data and social determinants of health data.

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) has developed a social vulnerability index to track the social vulnerability of every census tract.⁴³ This index measures 16 social factors, including poverty, lack of vehicle access, crowded housing, and race and ethnicity. Overlaying facility fee data with adapted social vulnerability indices would help to articulate how these facility fees compound systemic inequalities.

Conclusion

Restricting consumers' exposure to facility fees and pushing for policy reforms that take health equity into account will take federal and state leadership. Policymakers should assess any policy under consideration for the extent to which it will address the outsized harm facility fees have on communities based on race and ethnicity, income, geography, and presence of a chronic or complex condition.



Endnotes

1 Lunna Lopes, Audra Kearney, Alex Montero, et al, "Health Care Debt in the U.S.: The Broad Consequences of Medical and Dental Bills, KFF, June 16, 2022, https://www.kff.org/report-section/kff-health-care-debt-survey-main-findings/

2 Linda J. Blumberg and Christine H. Monahan, "Facility Fees 101: What is all the Fuss About?", Health Affairs Forefront, August 4, 2023. DOI: 10.1377/forefront.20230802.247953

3 "Delivering Lower Costs for Patients and Taxpayers through Site-Neutral Payment Reform," Blue Cross Blue Shield Association, February 2023, <u>https://www.bcbs.com/sites/default/files/file-attachments/affordability/BCBSA_Issue_Brief_Site_Neutral_Payment_Proposal_2.28.23.pdf</u>

4 Families USA, "Gaming the System: How Hospitals are Driving Up health Care Costs by Abusing Site of Service", June, 2023, <u>https://familiesusa.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/Gaming-the-System-How-Hospitals-Are-Driving-Up-Health-Care-Costs-by-Abusing-Site-of-Service.pdf</u>

5 "Policy Approaches to Reduce What Commercial Insurers Pay for Hospitals' and Physicians' Services," Congressional Budget Office, September 29, 2022, <u>https://www.cbo.gov/publication/58222</u>

6 Hoag Levins, "Hospital Consolidation Continues to Boost Costs, Narrow Access, and Impact Care Quality: A Penn LDI Virtual Seminar Unpacks the Challenging Contradictions of This Continuing Trend," University of Pennsylvania Leonard Davis Institute of Health Economics, January 19, 2023.

7 Haizhen Lin, Ian M. McCarthy, Michael Richards, "Hospital Pricing Following Integration with Physician Practices, Journal of Health Economics," Volume 77, 2021, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhealeco.2021.102444.</u>

8 PAI-Avalere, "Health Report on Trends in Physician Employment and Acquisitions of Medical Practices: 2019-2021," June 2022, <u>https://www.physiciansadvocacyinstitute.org/PAI-Research/Physician-Employment-Trends-Specialty-Edition-2019-2021</u>

9 See, e.g., Daniel Arnold and Christopher Whaley, "Who Pays for Health Care Costs? The Effects of Health Care Prices on Wages." RAND Corporation, July 28, 2020, WR-A621-2. <u>https://doi.org/10.7249/WRA621-2</u> (citing studies).

10 Richard Scheffler, Daniel Arnold Daniel, and Christopher Whaley, "Consolidation Trends in California's Health Care System: Impacts on ACA Premiums and Outpatient Visit Prices," . Health Affairs, 37 (9): 1409–1416. <u>https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/epdf/10.1377/hlthaff.2018.0472</u>

11 Koch, T., & Ulrick, S.W. (2020, October 14). Price Effects of a Merger: Evidence from A Physicians' Market. Economic Inquiry, 59(2), 790-802. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecin.12954; Austin, D.R, & Baker, L.C. (2015, October). Less Physician Practice Competition Is Associated with Higher Prices Paid for Common Procedures. Health Affairs, 34(10), 1753-1760. https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2015.0412.

12 See summary of evidence on the impact of provider consolidation on prices, quality, access, and equity from the Leukemia & Lymphoma Society Leukemia & Lymphoma Society, Health Care Consolidation Is Raising Prices and Jeopardizing Cancer Care, March 2024, available at <u>https://lls.org/sites/default/files/2024-03/consolidation-report.pdf.</u>

13 Cory Capps, David Dranove, and Christopher Ody, "The Effect of Hospital Acquisitions of Physician Practices on Prices and Spending," Journal of Health Economics, Vol. 59, May 2018, pp. 139–152.

14 Christine Monahan, Karen Davenport, and Rachel Swindle, "Protecting Patients from Unexpected Outpatient Facility Fees: States on the Precipice of Broader Reform," Georgetown University Center on Health Insurance Reforms, July 2023, <u>https://georgetown.app.box.com/v/statefacilityfeereport</u>

15 KFF, "Premiums and Worker Contributions Among Workers Covered by Employer-Sponsored Coverage, 1999-2023," October 2023, <u>https://www.kff.org/interactive/premiums-and-worker-contributions-among-workers-covered-by-employer-sponsored-coverage/.</u>

16 David Blumenthal, "Private Equity's Role in Health Care," Commonwealth Fund, Nov. 17, 2023. <u>https://doi.org/10.26099/3kcn-8j78</u>

17 Richard M. Scheffler, Laura M. Alexander, and James R. Godwin, "Soaring Private Equity Investment in the Healthcare Sector: Consolidation Accelerated, Competition Undermined, and Patients at Risk," American Antitrust Institute and Petris Center, May 18, 2021, <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3860353</u>

18 Judith Garber and Imari Daniels, "Steward Implosion Provides Cautionary Tale on Private Equity in Health Care," Lown Institute March 19, 2024, <u>https://lowninstitute.org/steward-implosion-provides-cautionary-tale-on-private-equity-in-health-care/</u>.

19 Eileen O'Grady, Mary Bugbee, Michael Fenne, "Private Equity Descends on Rural Hospitals," Private Equity Stakeholder Project, January 2023, <u>https://pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/PE_Rural_Health_Jan2023-compressed.pdf</u>

20 Federal Trade Commission, "Press Release, Federal Trade Commission, the Department of Justice and the Department of Health and Human Services Launch Cross-Government Inquiry on Impact of Corporate Greed in Health Care," March 5, 2024, <u>https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/news/press-releases/2024/03/federal-trade-commission-department-justice-department-health-human-services-launch-cross-government.</u>

21 KFF, "Health Care Debt in the U.S.: The Broad Consequences of Medical and Dental Bills," June 16, 2022, <u>https://www.kff.org/report-section/kff-health-care-debt-survey-main-findings/</u>

22 Michael Karpman, "Most Adults with Past-Due Medical Debt Owe Money to Hospitals," Urban Institute, March 13, 2023, https://www.urban.org/research/publication/most-adults-past-due-medical-debt-owe-money-hospitals

23 ld.

24 KFF, "Adults Who Report Not Having a Personal Doctor/Health Care Provider by Race/Ethnicity," 2022, <u>https://www.kff.org/other/state-indicator/percent-of-adults-reporting-not-having-a-personal-doctor-by-raceethnicity/?currentTimefr ame=0&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D</u>

25 MJ Arnett, RJ Thorpe Jr, DJ Gaskin, et al., "Race, Medical Mistrust, and Segregation in Primary Care as Usual Source of Care: Findings from the Exploring Health Disparities in Integrated Communities Study," Journal of Urban Health, June 2016, 93(3):456-67. doi: 10.1007/s11524-016-0054-9

26 Pamela Meyer, Paula Yoon, and Rachel Kaufmann, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), "Introduction: CDC Health Disparities and Inequalities Report - United States, 2013,". MMWR Supplements, 2013 Nov;62(3):3-5. PMID: 24264483.

27 Connecticut Department of Public Health, Estimating Total Excess Hospital Charges Due to Race and Ethnicity in Connecticut (2016), available at https://portal.ct.gov/-/media/Departments-and-Agencies/DPH/dph/hems/chronic_dis/DisparityAnalysis/DisparitiesModelsummary28July2016finalpdf.pdf

28 Berneta Haynes, "The Racial Health and Wealth Gap: Impact of Medical Debt on Black Families,"National Consumer Law Center, 2022, <u>https://www.nclc.org/resources/the-racial-health-and-wealth-gap/</u>

29 Leukemia & Lymphoma Society, Health Care Consolidation Is Raising Prices and Jeopardizing Cancer Care, op cit.

30 Leukemia & Lymphoma Society, "Site Neutral Payment Reform Has the Potential to Significantly Reduce Out-of-Pocket Patient Spend," November 2023, <u>https://www.lls.org/sites/default/files/2023-11/FINAL%20site%20neutral%20</u> <u>report.pdf</u>

31 The Medicare Payment Advisory Commission (MedPAC) identified 66 procedures that are safely and commonly provided in office-based practices and ambulatory surgical centers (ASCs) and recommended that Congress align payments to HOPDs and ASCs with the physician fee schedule for 57 of those procedures. MedPAC, June 2023. Report to the Congress: Medicare and the health care delivery system.

32 Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, Moving to Site Neutrality in Commercial Payments, February 2023, https://www.crfb.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/Moving_to_Site_Neutrality_in_Commercial_Insurance_Payments_4.pdf

33 MedPAC June 2023 Report, op cit.

34 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Why Health Care Is Harder to Access in Rural America," May 16, 2023, https://www.gao.gov/blog/why-health-care-harder-access-rural-america

35 LLS, op cit.

36 American Hospital Association, "AHA Opposes MedPAC Recommendations to Congress on Site-Neutral Policy," June 15, 2023, <u>https://www.aha.org/news/headline/2023-06-15-aha-opposes-medpac-recommendations-congress-site-neutral-policy#:~:text=AHA%20opposes%20MedPAC%20recommendations%20to%20Congress%20on%20 site%2Dneutral%20policy.-Jun%2015%2C%202023&text=The%20Medicare%20Payment%20Advisory%20 Commission.policies%20for%20certain%20outpatient%20services._</u>

37 NASHP, 2024 State Legislation to Lower Health System Costs, <u>https://nashp.org/state-tracker/state-legislative-action-to-lower-health-system-costs/</u>

38 Connecticut Office of Legislative Research, Facility Fee Limits, July 28, 2023, <u>https://www.cga.ct.gov/2023/rpt/pdf/2023-R-0152.pdf</u>

39 Kyla Hoskins, Colorado Division of Insurance, "Presentation to NAIC Special Committee on Race and Insurance Workstream, Improving Health Equity: Colorado's 1332 Waiver and Benchmark Plan," September 2023, <u>https://content.naic.org/sites/default/files/call_materials/Colorado%20Presentation.pdf</u>

40 MedPAC June 2023 Report, op cit.

41 Colorado HB23-1215 Hospital Facility Fee Steering Committee, December 12 2023, <u>https://hcpf.colorado.gov/sites/hcpf/files/HB23-1215_SteerCo_Dec12-2023.pdf</u>

42 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Hospital Transparency Data, <u>https://www.cms.gov/priorities/key-initiatives/hospital-price-transparency.</u>

43 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, CDC/ATSDR Social Vulnerability Index, <u>https://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/</u><u>placeandhealth/svi/index.html</u>

44 MedPAC, June 2023. Report to the Congress: Medicare and the health care delivery system, https://www.medpac.gov/docume...elivery-system/"